
Specific age ranges  
All children under compulsory school age  

9.142 Children under compulsory school age are considered to have SEN if they have a learning 
difficulty or disability which calls for special educational provision to be made and when they reach 
compulsory school age are likely to have greater difficulty in learning than their peers, or have a 
disability which prevents or hinders them from making use of the facilities that are generally 
provided. There is an additional precautionary consideration, that they are considered to have a 
learning difficulty or disability if they would be likely to have a learning difficulty or disability when 
they are of compulsory school age if no special educational provision were made for them. The 
majority of children with SEN are likely to receive special educational provision through the services 
set out in the Local Offer. A local authority must conduct an EHC needs assessment for a child 
under compulsory school age when it considers it may need to make special educational provision 
in accordance with an EHC plan (see paragraphs 9.11 to 9.19 for details of the process for deciding 
whether to undertake an EHC needs assessment). Where an EHC plan may be needed, the local 
authority should involve fully the child’s parent and any early years or school setting attended by the 
child in making decisions about undertaking an EHC needs assessment and whether provision may 
need to be made in accordance with an EHC plan.  

 
Children aged under 2  

9.143 Parents, health services, childcare settings, Sure Start Children’s Centres or others may 
identify young children as having or possibly having SEN. For most children under two whose SEN 
are identified early, their needs are likely to be best met from locally available services, particularly 
the health service, and for disabled children, social care services provided under Section 17 of the 
Children Act 1989. The Local Offer should set out how agencies will work together to provide 
integrated support for young children with SEN, and how services will be planned and 
commissioned jointly to meet local needs.  

9.144 For very young children local authorities should consider commissioning the provision of 
home-based programmes such as Portage, or peripatetic services for children with hearing or vision 
impairment. Parents should be fully involved in making decisions about the nature of the help and 
support that they would like to receive – some may prefer to attend a centre or to combine home-
based with centre-based support. Children and their parents may also benefit from Early Support, 
which provides materials and resources on co-ordinated support. Further information about the 
programme can be found on the GOV.UK website – a link is given in the References section under 
Chapter 2.  

9.145 Special educational provision for a child aged under two means educational provision of any 
kind. Children aged under two are likely to need special educational provision in accordance with an 
EHC plan where they have particularly complex needs affecting learning, development and health 
and are likely to require a high level of special educational provision which would not normally be 
available in mainstream settings. A decision to issue an EHC plan may be made in order to allow 
access to a particular specialist service that cannot otherwise be obtained, such as home-based 
teaching. The factors a local authority should take into account in deciding whether an EHC plan is 
necessary are set out in paragraphs 9.53 to 9.56.  

Children aged 2 to 5  

9.146 Where young children are attending an early years setting, the local authority should seek 
advice from the setting in making decisions about undertaking an EHC needs assessment and 
preparing an EHC plan. Local authorities should consider whether the child’s current early years 
setting can support the child’s SEN, or whether they need to offer additional support through an 
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EHC plan, which may include a placement in an alternative early years setting. Chapter 5 sets out 
more detail on SEN support for children in early years settings.  

9.147 Where a child is not attending an early years setting the local authority should collect as 
much information as possible before deciding whether to assess. The local authority will then 
consider the evidence and decide whether the child’s difficulties or developmental delays are likely 
to require special educational provision through an EHC plan. The local authority must decide this 
in consultation with the child’s parent, taking account of the potential for special educational 
provision made early to prevent or reduce later need.  

9.148 Following an assessment, the local authority must decide whether to make special 
educational provision in accordance with an EHC plan. For children within one to two years of 
starting compulsory education who are likely to need an EHC plan in primary school, it will often be 
appropriate to prepare an EHC plan during this period so the EHC plan is in place to support the 
transition to primary school.  

9.149 Parents of children under compulsory school age can ask for a particular maintained nursery 
school to be named in their child’s plan. The local authority must name the school unless it would 
be unsuitable for the age, ability, aptitude or SEN of the child, or the attendance of the child there 
would be incompatible with the efficient education of others or the efficient use of resources. The 
child’s parents may also make representations in favour of an independent, private or voluntary 
early years setting for their child. If the local authority considers such provision appropriate, it is 
entitled to specify this in the plan and if it does, it must fund the provision. However, it cannot 
require an independent, private or voluntary setting to admit a child, unless the setting agrees. The 
local authority should ensure that parents have full information on the range of provision available 
within the authority’s area and may wish to offer parents the opportunity to visit such provision.  

 

Reviews of EHC plans for children aged 0 to 5  

9.178 Local authorities should consider reviewing an EHC plan for a child under five at least 
every three to six months to ensure that the provision continues to be appropriate. Such 
reviews would complement the duty to carry out a review at least annually but may be 
streamlined and not necessarily require the attendance of the full range of professionals, 
depending on the needs of the child. The child’s parent must be fully consulted on any 
proposed changes to the EHC plan and made aware of their right to appeal to the Tribunal.  
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